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CHAIR COUCH: .. . (gavel). . . Good afternoon. The Planning Committee of the
County of Maui, County Council, February 13, 2012 meeting shall come to order.
It is about 1:37 on February 13 th . I want to remind everybody, before we start, to
please turn your cell phones to silent mode or off if at all possible. We would like
to proceed without interruption. I want to welcome the Committee voting
Members, the vice committee, Vice-Chair of the Committee, Gladys Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon, Chair.
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CHAIR COUCH: Vice-Chair of the Council, Joe Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good afternoon.
CHAIR COUCH: And Member Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha.
CHAIR COUCH: Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: And Member White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Good morning.
CHAIR COUCH: And Council Chair Mateo is excused. And we don't have any
non-voting Members here. From the Administration, we have Will Spence, the
Planning Director, good afternoon.
MR. SPENCE: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: And Gina Flammer, Planning, Department of Planning Planner, and
Deputy, Deputy Corporation Counsel, Michael Hopper. And, of course, our ever
diligent staff, Legislative Analyst, Kim Willenbrink.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon. And Committee Secretary, Clarita Balala. Good
afternoon, Clarita. Okay, we're ready for public testimony on Item No. PC-4,
which is the Short-Term Rental Homes bill. If you want to sign up, please, we're
gonna discuss only this item that's on the agenda today. Sign up at the desk
located in the back over there. And you're limited to three minutes with one
minute to conclude. We're gonna have a clock system, light system up there.
When the light blinks red, you have one more minute to finish your testimony.
Please, when you come up, state your name, and who you are gonna, who you're
representing if anybody. And so the first testifier is going to be Chuck Gray,
followed by Alfred Wolf.
. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
MR. GRAY: Council members and Committee members, thank you for letting me speak.
My question is what is the difference between 180 days of rental and 181 days of
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rental? It's all the same to me, rental is rental, and I don't understand why you
would restrict the number of rentals. I don't know that there's any restriction on
regular rentals, but on short-term rentals, you might, you've been talking about
restricting that number, and why would you turn that down on a source of income
to the County? You're always looking for money, here's a chance. Thank you
very much. Any questions?
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Gray. Members, any questions for the testifier?
Seeing none, thank you. Next testifier is Alfred Wolf, followed by
Andrew Rayner.
MR. WOLF: Alfred Wolf, good morning, speaking for myself. Nice to see the
evolution, I've been in this process with you for over a year now. And I've seen
this bill evolve, which is really nice to see. You're listening to people, you're
taking comments, you're adjusting and changing. Particular, I like the fact that
you've got a density factor in there, one per 500 feet. We don't live in
neighborhoods and get congregated with the or people doing parties. I
appreciate that, and I thank you for that. And I also like the fact that, that you
have strengthened it for the immediate neighbors, the people that are most
affected by these people, so that they have a stronger voice in what's happening in
their neighborhood. Thank you for doing that. I do wonder how we come up
with the number 400 as the maximum for the County. I'm not sure how
magically that got there, but it's there and it just does not seem to match reality to
me. I would suggest perhaps considering a density of every 500 feet or one per
50 households, because that gives the agricultural area a way of kind of distancing
them, spreading them out, not keeping them concentrated too badly. So that the
pain gets spread evenly instead of all in one neighborhood and let that be the
maximum that would get. If you have five, 51,000 households, according to the
census on Maui, and there's at most one per 50 households, that gives you about
1,200, which is more like what will you have happening according to the rumors I
hear around here. There's a lot of it happening, and it's illegal at this point. The
County's not doing much about it, I'm not sure they're going to do much about it.
I would like to see more enforcement built in to what you're doing, but it's not,
not something that seems to happen. So if you can do something about that, fine.
And my last idea is time limit That is, you're putting something together here
that's somewhat experimental. Who knows how good this is going to be? Put a
time limit on it, an expiration date, so that you have to look at it again in two
years, five years, some time or another. It doesn't slip by and perpetuate bad laws
or whatever. If it's good, you send it on again. If it's not, you have a chance to
fix it. Expire, expiration date. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Wolf. Members, any questions for the testifier?
Seeing none, thank you. And I think the term you were looking for was sunset
date.

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

February 13, 2012

MR. WOLF: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: There you go. Okay, the next testifier is Andrew Rayner, followed by
Virginia Morgan.
MR. RAYNER: Mr. Chairman, thank you for letting me testify. I'm at a larger step with
several others. Mr. Wolf spoke of the pain of vacation rentals. I'm representing
Hana Business Council. We see it as a benefit. They are very, very important to
us in Hana. I've submitted testimony, and I won't go over that again if I may add
a personal angle now. I was raised in the austerity of post-war Europe when
everything we wanted was rationed. And both buyers and sellers understood the
need for rationing in those days. Yet there was a thriving black market and us
kids could spend our allowances on the chocolate on the black market.
Everybody knew of it and it was there. Later in my life, I was I was in Moscow
when the official exchange rate was one ruble to one dollar. Every street corner
you could get four rubles to a dollar and somebody would offer you 500 rubles for
your jeans. I saw...for a background, Cambridge Economics Major and I'm a
British CPA, which allows me to understand the effects of rationing perhaps
better than some other people. The consequences of interfering with the market
are a distortion of supply and demand, the creation of a second market, and
increasing contempt for the rules. In the case of short-term rentals, unlike 1950's
England, I don't believe there is any agreement between buyers and sellers as to
the need for rationing. I don't think I or the town's association or you can
substantiate any number of vacation rentals proposed for each area. Certainly in
Hana, the number should be higher I guess simply by in, in relative terms than
anywhere else. They are far more important to us. Our income depends hugely
on the people who can stay overnight in our vacation rentals. There's no
substitute accommodation even to speak of. So I know it's late in the day, but I
beg you to abandon this idea of rationing by caps. The unfairness of deciding
who shall be in business, perhaps launching a mad rush for the gate to get in, I
think can only lead to trouble. Let the marked arbitrate in exactly the same way it
decides how many stores there should be, how many airlines, how many
Starbucks. A lot of us think there are too many Starbucks, but there shouldn't be
any control on the number. The market decides that. Mr. Chairman, the County's
role, in my view, should be confined to setting only those rules that are clearly
necessary to protect the public interest, and that does not include rationing by
caps. Thank you, sir.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Rayner. Members, any questions for the testifier?
Seeing none, thank you, Mr. Rayner. Virginia Morgan followed by Jim Smith,
and I want to acknowledge the presence of Council Chair Danny Mateo. Good
morning, good afternoon, Chair.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good afternoon.
MS. MORGAN: Good afternoon, Council, Virginia Morgan. I'm testifying on behalf of
myself as a resident of Maui Meadows. Throughout this whole process, I've
always been concerned about enforcement. And specifically today, if you have
your bill in front of you, I'd like you to look at 19.65.080. I'm specifically
looking at (C)(1) down from there. We've been told now for many months that
enforcement of illegal vacation rentals is not going to happen until this bill is, is
achieved, and once it's passed, then the Council or those in charge will start
looking at the illegals. We've kind of been waiting for this because we're not
getting any progress on looking at the illegals as it is. We keep getting put off.
Okay. So it was with interest that I read 19.65. Under the title it's called
"enforcement". This is the whole issue of it. (C)(1) specifically, this really
concerned me. It says, advertising for a short-term rental home without a valid
permit number is prohibited and to me, that means it's against whatever rules and
regulations you have and that something will happen if you actually do. But then
it follows by saying "and may result in enforcement". May, does that mean it's
open to interpretation? Does that mean you might think about it? To me, if it's, if
it's illegal, if it's prohibited, the next word that follows should be shall or will.
That would make me happy because then I'd be assured that you guys are really
gonna do something about these illegals, which are proliferating. And by the
way, four, five for Maui Meadows is great, but we have 17 illegals. Well what
are we gonna do about that? Okay. (C)(1), you might want to correct the
wording on this. It says, the permit holder shall be notified that all advertising
without a valid permit number shall be terminated. Well, if he's a permit holder,
what's advertising without a valid permit number? It seems to me you need to
clarify that, it's sort of misleading. The person who is advertising illegally is not
a holding permit holder. So that needs to be clarified there. And then as you
continue down this whole, it goes through (C)(2), and then through (D) and so on
all the way to (G). May commence in a fine, it says shall be notified. How about
some stronger language because "may", in my opinion, gives you too many outs.
And it's like well we might just decide not to do it in your case. How about we
will do this, we definitely will do this, not may. So that's what I have to say
today. I really encourage you to have some stronger language in this bill about
enforcement especially to help the neighbors when we have illegals that we need
to complain about. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you Ms. Morgan. Members, any questions for the testifier?
Seeing none, thank you. We have Jim Smith, and Members, Jim Smith is the last
person to sign up to testify. Anybody in the audience that would like to testify,
please sign up.
MR. SMITH: Chairperson Couch and Members of the Planning Committee, good
afternoon. Happy New Year, I've haven't seen any of you. I'm here by chance
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kind of like the market, yeah, it goes up and down by chance Okay. But there
are things that don't go up and down by chance, and that has to do with
neighborhood. You know, it has to do with community planning, and it has to do
with valuing low density. This is what the State agricultural functional plan does
it says we'll lose our lifestyle when you increase the density. It has nothing to do
with economics. It has to do with density. When I was on the Paia-Haiku
Community Plan, there was this controversy about vacation rentals and bed and
breakfast, and we said they're both the same. You're bringing in competition for
dollars into agricultural and rural density properties. And that is not good. And
then, they are not enforcing, and then it's an agreement by Corporation Counsel
and Planning and Council that we shouldn't do anything until a law is created, but
your community plan says protect the notion of social value as defined by density
not market-driven effects. So I would say if you don't want to have law, repeal
the law and let the animal do what it does best. Let survival of the fittest, let the
kings emerge with their might and gracious dignities and whatever they do in
England, let that occur. But on Maui, we have a community plan, and it says we
have an agricultural lifestyle, and it says we have a rural lifestyle. And that has to
do with density and changing the word from Transient Vacation Rental to Bed
and Breakfast to Rental Short-Term Home avoids the crux of the situation, which
is, this is a move to performance zoning. Performance zoning is where might
makes right. Performance zoning is where the power okay, doesn't enforce aloha,
the small guy does. The guys next door who says this pisses me off, and he goes
forward and what happens to him? Is he protected? Is he protected by the kings
and queens, by the Sheriff of Nottingham? I doubt it. We have our law, it says
there's no distinction, community plan, no distinction between Bed and Breakfast
and Transient Vacation Rental, and in this ordinance, you're creating a third.
Well, please think of density. Please think, not of economic value, of the effects
of social impacts on a community that wants quiet, on a community that wants to
breath fresh air, that wants not to have speed bumps in their area. Thank you very
much.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Smith. Members any questions for the testifier?
Seeing none, thank you, Mr. Smith. Members, that was the last person to sign up
to testify. Anybody out in the audience looking to testify? I don't see anybody
running up to the podium. So without any objection, I'll close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, public testimony is closed. Thank you. Okay, Members, we're
here. On your desk is the proposed bill as revised by this Committee up to this
point. I guess...do we ever gonna need to post this stuff on the wall do you think?
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MS. WILLENBRINK: I have it ready, Chairman.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Go ahead and do that while we're talking. Don't need to
recess for it. Okay, Members, we have only a few things to discuss that we left
off with. The first thing will be at 19.65.030(G), and I'll find that on your...it's
on Page, I believe, 19. And that is about what we do about LLC's, and the
Department came up with some language, it was handed out to you in this paper
this morning or this afternoon. Department, can you tell us a little bit about it and
then, Corp. Counsel, your comments as well.
MS. FLAMMER: Okay. So what I, I took the, what I heard and I tried to incorporate it
into some language that basically says everybody that's an owner at the time of
the permit being approved, can go on the permit, but you cannot add anybody
later with the exception if there is a death. And if there is a death, that person
needs to meet all the same criteria that's in earlier, you have to be, hold legal title
and, and the other language that we put in here. So it's something that you can
start with and we can work off of, or you can keep it the way it is.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, you see the language that we're looking at and, and
wanting to put in. Are there any questions, comments? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Having gone over this, it seems to tie
up the loose ends that we were having some concerns on so I, I would support it.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Any other questions? We're waiting a little bit for the
computer to fire up. 'Cause we'll throw the language up there and have
everybody a, give everybody a chance to see it as well. The, the Chair's
preference on this one would be to without objection added in to replace (G) with
this language and add (I), add that to (I)...the second section down there where it
says a permit shall not be transferable except that a permit may be transferred
upon death of a permit holder to an immediate family member in accordance with
19.65.030(D). Any concerns, Members? Okay. So we'll, that we'll have that
added in. The next thing, and Members, or actually, Corp. Counsel, did you have
any comments on that?
MR. HOPPER: On, on the first page or the second page that we were looking at,
Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: First page, first page. Alright.
MR. HOPPER: Just a, the, the distinction between a closely held or non-publicly traded
corporation, and a publicly traded corporation, and an LLC with members who
are family members or not family members, is a, a bit unclear of the basis for that,
and also that the, you know, the Department would defmitely need to be equipped
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to be able to review these types of documents and, you know, make those
determinations of the internal workings of the, of the LLC and the corporations.
And it doesn't, I don't believe currently do that with any of its other applications
so that would be something new for the Department that it would need to be able
to handle as the applications come in, and I hope that, that there's that awareness.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Spence, well, he mentioned that you need to be prepared to handle
the internal workings of an LLC. Are you guys ready for that or... go ahead.
MS. FLAMMER: I can take that. We have some experience with the Bed and Breakfast
permits because they are held in different entities as well. We don't have this
kind of language in the B&B bill but how, as I've mentioned before, how we
handle it is the permit holder has to be a natural person, but we do allow
flexibility in how the property is owned. So because of that we have seen, we
seen mostly trusts that come through, and trusts are fairly simple because the
trustee is generally the name of the person. We have had, I'd have to look and see
about LLC's, but we are fairly familiar with the different types of property
ownership.
CHAIR COUCH: And you could, you feel confident?
MS. FLAMMER: I, I don't think it, and we have Corp. Counsel to help us-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. FLAMMER: --with that.
CHAIR COUCH: We all, we all have Corp. Counsel, they're busy.
MR. HOPPER: Yes, they are.
CHAIR COUCH: Alright so we'll put that language in there, and if anybody has any
concerns about it, be prior to the end of the meeting then we'll, we'll get back to
those. Going on to 19.65.060(F) as in Frank, which is on Page...060(F)...23, 24.
We're gonna talk about...it will go on 24, it's not there now. We're gonna talk
about we, we wanted to talk about the, how we're gonna do the processing of
existing TVRs so, Department, can you...
MS. FLAMMER: Okay, we heard that you did not want to close down current operators,
and that we recognize that people do have reservations that are held out for quite
some time. It's also useful when there is a history, we, we can take a look and see
how they're operating and what the neighbors think of it. We also heard that
amnesty was not an option, so we came up with an option that's a provisional
permit, where once the complete application has been accepted by the
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Department, and we have gone through the neighbor notice period, the
Department is able to issue a provisional permit. It doesn't say it has to, but it
does, it is a tool that we can use when we need. And that we are also looking at
more streamlined ways of processing just the initial permits so that we can turn
around those permits much quicker, and then we can eliminate the need or at least
reduce the need for issuing these types of permits. I do want to note that State law
does have additional restrictions for Ag lands so because of that, at this point in
time, the way it's written now, you would need a State Special Use Permit for
properties that are in the Ag district.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. You did mention about streamlining the process. What does
that mean as far as putting the...you know, you, when you get a permit, the
typical default I guess is to pass it out to every, almost every department, that's
what it seems like. In this case the, the dwellings are built, they've passed the, all
the requirements. Are you intending on passing this to a lot of other departments
or how are you gonna work through that?
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman, we're reexamining the, the Planning Department's
practices. There's a lot of cases where we, you know, we've been doing it for so
long, we just have other departments look at it by rote, you know, it's just
something that we do. We're reexamining it and saying that, you know, there's a
lot of cases where, you know, they don't need that, to be looking at that. So I
think we're gonna be changing our paradigm a little bit. But there still are gonna
be cases where we're gonna want, you know, depending on the circumstances,
we're gonna be wanting an agency or two to look at it, but I, I don't see any
reason why we need to be doing this.
CHAIR COUCH: Well, the question I have is, you know, with the, the home inspection,
what we're trying to avoid is, you know, going through the, the departments that
have huge backlogs and what not, but if somebody has, it appears that somebody
has made alterations to the, to the permitted use or permitted, building permit,
then you would be sending it say to Water if they, looks like they added more
sinks or something like that. I don't know how, how is that gonna work?
MR. SPENCE: That's possible having the Water Department look at it. We're
encouraging people, we're gonna be having people do the home inspections
perhaps not through Public Works, but through a licensed contractor to say that
okay, everything is built to Code, everything is—
CHAIR COUCH: Is permitted.
MR. SPENCE: --is permitted.
CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
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MR. SPENCE: And then that provides us a level of assurance. And then I believe the
intent is to by having things built to Code, that's a health and safety issue. So
when we give somebody a permit, we're saying that this home is safe to occupy
for the visitors. You know, and that, that's really the primary purpose of having
an inspection like that.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Ms. Flammer?
MS. FLAMMER: We are aware that building permits are routed to most of the
departments and signed off. So if we get an application for a property that's
already gone through building permits, and it's the exact building that's gone
through building permits, we just want to reduce the redundancy of the review
process. And we recognize that some of these departments have really long time
periods to get back to us and that that's kind of an unnecessary delay when
they're actually re-reviewing something that they have seen previously.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Corp. Counsel, comments?
MR. HOPPER: Mr. Chair, I, I would like to discuss this in executive session if the body
would be amenable to that. For now, I can mention some things I think in open
session-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: --that could really be helpful, at the very least clarify. I think there's
some, you know, basic grammatical changes that, that we could make, but I won't
go over those now.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: That the, what, what would be, one clarification is that it does state that
the department may issue a provisional permit for up to six months with an option
to renew for six months if the following are met. Does that mean that those
criteria need to be met for the first six months temporary provisional permit, or is
a provisional permit simply, you know, once you apply, you get that for six
months regardless of one, two, and three, and then for the next six months after
that, you would need to, to comply with one, two , and three? Because that's a bit
unclear, so I think that should be specified. And then another clarification would
perhaps be that if, if either a six-month renewal is not granted, or the second sixmonth period expires, what would happen then? I think it would need to be made
clear that, that all operations must cease and, you know, just to be clear that
there's no vested rights created by this to operate.
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: That, that's something that you, you could do, but if you're looking at
temporary periods of time, that should be clarified I think. And, in addition, I
would also, you know, kind of, it's a bit unclear what happens during this permit
period if, is there any way that the department would be able to revoke one of
these provisional permits if there's a problem within the six-month period where
within the second six-month period within, within the first year? 'Cause right
now, it basically states, you know, there's six months to operate and then another
six months. Perhaps a statement if there's a, you know, a, a, a denial of the permit
during that time or if I don't know if there's any—
CHAIR COUCH: If the other—
MR. HOPPER: --other events, but right know it's basically a six-month to operate with
an additional six months, and I'm not sure how the department would decide to
grant the provisional permit or the six-month period. So maybe those are just
kind of basic, certainly open session comments that I think could be made.
CHAIR COUCH: And quite possibly maybe if we can point in, put in there if they're in
violation of the restrictions and standards, they can immediately be subject to
080?
MR. HOPPER: And, and, Mr. Chair, I would, I would request if, if the body is amenable
to make some comments about this in executive session if—
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: --if there's the will.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, before we go to down that route, if we decide to go into
executive session, are there questions that we can be asked in open session?
Ms. Baisa, then Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No, I don't have a question in open session, but I do think at
some point, that we do need to go into executive session to hear what Corp.
Counsel has to advise us of before we pass something and then later find out that,
you know, we haven't heard the whole thing
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: This was brought up when we did the B&B, and I'm curious, I'd
like to know what he thinks. Thank you.
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. My question is what Will had
commented on in regards to the possibility of hiring private contractors to do the
inspection. I find that we were gonna do, do something else in the County maybe
several years ago, but the thing was, the issue was liability. Will, will that
corporation or contractor assume the liability in regards to any lawsuit that
probably end up with the County?
CHAIR COUCH: Corp. Counsel and Department, that's a good point. Are we, how is
that handled? Or is that, does that need to be written in?
MR. HOPPER: Yes, I mean if, if there are liability concerns, you could certainly write in
something saying that, I mean, well first of all, using county inspectors would
probably be another way to go, but if you're going after third parties, I, I would a)
make sure it's a reputable agency and that the department's done that review, but
b) you could also include indemnification language that, that contractor if he does
the inspection, that the contractor and the homeowner agree to execute a hold
harmless agreement and have that recorded against the property, which is done
basically for building permits—
CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
MR. HOPPER --for building, plumbing, and electrical permits that are done essentially
after the fact without County inspection. Basically they, the building inspectors
waive inspection in certain cases, but they require the owner to record an
agreement on the property saying that they've had this inspection and, you know,
understand that they're responsible if there's any injuries based on the County
issuing that approval. It's an option, I'm not certain if that's something that the
body is interested in, but it, it has been done in other sections of the Code. We
could look into language dealing with that if that's a concern.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, my only concern is the County doesn't
assume more liabilities.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: You know, we've been sued so many times that,
you know, probably run out of money. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, any questions on, in the open session? If not, what I'd like
to do is if we can move this to the end because we've got a couple more, and then
we can go into executive session if that's alright with the Members.
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: No objections, okay. Let's go to Chapter 19.65.030, and we're gonna
look at possibly number (R). Let me find the page for you there. Page 20...we're
talking about the caps here. What we talked about at the last meeting and didn't,
it didn't get put in there, was the language about that the Council shall review the
community plan caps when they are within 10 percent of the cap number for a
community planner, and you've got that language here passed out to you in a
small deal. Any concerns with that? I think the language is a little...hard to read
or hard to interpret. Is there a way you can kind of tweak that a little bit?
MS. FLAMMER: We actually have the amendment that was last time, I don't have
access to our computer system though, but it was, it was approved at the last
meeting more clear language, and I can maybe at a break—
CHAIR COUCH: Oh yeah, at a recess—
MS. FLAMMER: --get exactly what was—
CHAIR COUCH: --get that.
MS. FLAMMER: --approved.
CHAIR COUCH: So without any objection from the Members, we'll add the language
that we approved last time. It just didn't get added in, in the, in the draft that you
were, you were given. Any concerns about that?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, great. And lastly, before we go into executive session, the
Planning Department has come up with something for 19.65.080(H), and that's
gonna be on towards the end, actually on Page 26. Now she has it down as (H)
but actually, yeah, that would be (H). And it's talking...it's an enforcement
amendment. It says 60 days after passage of the ordinance, the Department shall
provide a list of operations with intent, with Internet advertisements or any RFS
for short-term rental operations to the State of Hawaii Department of Taxation,
and Maui County Finance Real Property Department, the Real Property Tax
Department. The Department shall notify those operations of the need for a
permit and information on how to obtain one. Upon submitting an application,
applicants with operations on the department list shall submit evidence of GET
and TAT tax payments for the prior year and documentation showing that the
home, a homeowners exemption and circuit breaker was not taken for the
previous tax year when the short-term operation was in place. Any comments on
that, Planning?
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MS. FLAMMER: Sir, I wish I could take full credit for this. This was one of our
resource people had submitted an amendment at our last meeting.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. FLAMMER: So the Department fine tuned some of the language. And again, we're
opened to, to changes to or however you'd like to see fit. The 60 days is, it will,
it's a tight timeline for us. We might recommend 90 to give us a little more time.
These advertisements, some do list the address, some don't. It takes a little bit of
research, I know it can be done. I believe if we do get extra enforcement officers,
it probably won't come within the 60 days right after the bill is adopted.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, any comments, questions on that? Without objections, I'd
like to throw that in. And Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Just, just one concern that, for these operations that need
to apply in order to keep in a position of operating, they have to do so by the end
of the year. I don't know how, how easy it is to put together a permit application
that's gonna meet all the criteria that you're going to be asking for. So I would
just suggest that its gonna take a lot more effort for somebody that doesn't know
the process to put a permit together than it is gonna take the department to put out
these notices. So I think if we're putting the deadline of the end of the year, it
may be better if we give the applicant a little more time than giving the
department a little more time. So I would, I would suggest leaving it at 60 days.
CHAIR COUCH: You would suggest leaving it at 60?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Anybody else? Ms. Baisa?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Question. What happens to anybody who hasn't paid their taxes
or took a homeowner's exemption? It doesn't say.
MS. FLAMMER: Well, they would, Chair, they would have to go back and retroactively
pay them which they can do. They would just show us that they had paid them, or
if they weren't living at the property and they took the homeowner's exemption,
they'd have to work with the Department of, of Real Property to rectify that.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: And you would give them how long to deal with that?
MS. FLAMMER: Well, they have to do that before they submit the application.
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, thank you. So how far back would Real
Property Tax go, Planning? How far, how far back would Real Property Tax go
in regards to, you know, people claiming homeowner's and they're not living on
the property?
MS. FLAMMER: That would be up to them to decide how far, I don't know if they're,
what their policy is. I did change the amendment to give a time period of one
year just to make it easier to administer and...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Maybe a good idea to go find out.
CHAIR COUCH: Well, I, I, I would guess, just hazard a guess that if somebody came in
and says oh, you know, I took homeowner's exemption and I really wasn't living
there, that Real Property Tax would say okay, we'll check. How about this year,
this year, this year, and this year? Real Property guys would definitely pounce on
that.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: They would.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. The Real Property Tax Division will
go back five years if they see fit. If they see that somebody has been messing
with them, they have the ability to go back five years if they choose to do so.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Any other questions or comments on that provision? Okay,
without objection we'll put that in. And...Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: Yes, Mr. Chairman, not being familiar with Property Taxes myself...
CHAIR COUCH: You don't pay yours?
MR. SPENCE: Meaning I don't...I'm, I'm a tenant.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, okay.
MR. SPENCE: I hope to be a homeowner in a year, within the year. When you, when
we say that a homeowner's exemption and a circuit breaker was not taken, I'm
not sure if those two things are independent of each other or-

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

February 13, 2012

CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: --dependent on each other. If they're independent of each other, I would
say homeowner's exemption and/or circuit breaker.
CHAIR COUCH: Without objection, I'd like to throw that in there?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: No objections, okay. So it's gonna be and/or--thank you--to make it
more clear. Okay. So we're gonna fill that in there and, Department or
Ms. Flammer, we have a placeholder here for the letter of intent, but we're gonna
discuss that in the executive session. That's gonna be in a different location,
right? So you're gonna take that placeholder out?
MS. FLAMMER: We've substitute it with a provisional permit concept—
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. FLAMMER: --instead of a placeholder-CHAIR COUCH: So we'll get rid of (E)—
MS. FLAMMER: --instead of an intent letter.
CHAIR COUCH: --and renumber all those? To get rid of where you have (E) as a
placeholder.
MS. FLAMMER: Oh, okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Just as a nonsubstantial change. Okay, Members, before we go into
executive session, is there anything else in regular session you want to talk about
this bill anywhere? Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. And this would
be in regards to some of the testimony we heard. One of 'em was a request for
consideration of a review period, and like some of our other ordinances, there, we
have, we have been consistent in adding a requirement that the bill be reviewed.
And we've used the two-year term as, as a norm for the housing policy in
particular. So perhaps we should do an inclusion of a review of this ordinance
after a two-year period, just for the sake of us primarily updating it. In two years,
we should have a better feel as to the success of the program, whether it works or
not and whether there's additional problems or considerations that we had not
really looked at. The other item, Mr. Chairman, that I would also ask for
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consideration is again based on when the public testimonies that we received,
under enforcement, the consistent word "may" needs to be changed so that it does
not provide that kind of flexibility. It, in the, in the enforcement area, a lot of it
refer, well some of it refers to items "shall be", and yet we're still seeing in some
of the components the word "may" still exists here. So perhaps the consideration
of changing those "mays" to "shall", so we kind of provide some kind of rigidity
through our requirements. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mister, thank you, Chair Mateo. Let's go with that one at a
time. He suggested a possible sunset date. Chair agrees with that and will, I'll
ask the Members as well, but is two, if we were to do something like that is two
years enough or would you want three? I wouldn't want to go more than three,
but...
MS. FLAMMER: Three would be preferable. I have seen the items of interest list, a list
of matters before this Committee, and it's pretty long. Would it be possible to get
it back within two years? I'd be concerned about that. I wouldn't want it to
sunset due to unavailability of a scheduled time for the Committee.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you for that information. Vice-Chair Baisa, and then
Mr. White, and then Mr. Victorino.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Chair, on the first matter, which is the sunset date—
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, that's what we're talking about.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: --I think it's a good idea.
CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: And the reason I think it's a good idea was when we passed the
B&B ordinance, we did not put a sunset date in it, but we did talk about a review.
And I think the sunset date will make the review happen, because if we don't do
it, it's gonna expire. So I like the idea that there is a date in there and, you know,
whether it's two years or three years, maybe three years is better, gives us more
experience. You know, it takes awhile.
MS. FLAMMER: I also realize it's very useful to see renewals-VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Absolutely.
MS. FLAMMER: --the renewal process how that goes.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Absolutely so I think maybe a little more time, but I think the
review is a good idea. You know, after a few years, you really get comfortable
with did we leave something out, should we add something in, or what are we
experiencing? So I like the idea. As far as the "mays" and "shalls", I would like
the Department—
CHAIR COUCH: Uh.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: --to explain why they have the "mays" in there. I understand
there are good reasons for it.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Ms. Baisa, hang on a second. Let's do the sunset thing first and
get that...
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Oh, okay, however you want to do it.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, yeah, let's do that first.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Fine.
CHAIR COUCH: We'll go for the sunset provision first. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I, I don't feel that a sunset is
required. I'm concerned about that because if, if it is, if it is allowed to sunset,
then we've got people with—if we, if we sunset it after two years and it happens,
then people are signing up, going through all this hullabaloo for a two-year
license. So if we're going to truly sunset it, then I think we should push it out to
maybe five years. I don't have a problem with a review after a certain number of
years, but a sunset seems to cause a challenge that we don't need. I mean we
don't really need something that says review, because any law that we pass today
can be changed tomorrow. If we find a problem with it, we can make adjustments
just as we're discussing going back and looking at the B&B ordinance after we're
done with this. So...
CHAIR COUCH: In, in response to that, I, I agree with the, the finality of a sunset, but I,
and if we did something like that, I think five years might be better. If we say
within, you know, in the first, after two years, the Council shall review it and then
they have three years to review it. Just to trigger, I, I guess, that would be a
trigger for whoever the Council will be at that time to say look. It comes up and
the Planning Department would also get that trigger and say look, you guys gotta
review this. So, so I could see a combination of both like that, but I do agree with
finality of a, you know, sunset, it's done when everybody went through that whole
process.

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

February 13, 2012

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I mean it's taken us six months just to write this.
CHAIR COUCH: I know. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, that's basically what I wanted to, to discuss
is we have on our workforce policy and almost everything we put out recently,
some sort of review period that we, we look at. And we made it perfectly clear
that we need to review these at a specific timeframe to see how it is working. I
agree with my colleague, you can change anything anytime—
CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --but we get so busy, unless there's complaints, we
ain't touching anything.
CHAIR COUCH: Or unless there's a trigger of some sort like that, because...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, and that's...yeah, Mr. Chair, I was gonna
finish. Thank you. I guess I haven't said much so you figured I'm sleeping on
the job. No, I've got it, I got it. But really I think sunset demands review, sunset
makes sure it happens. There's no way the Council can skip it, and whoever the
Council is in the future will be. Review, yeah, ah, we get busy, oh, let's make a
six-months extension on that review, but sunset really triggers everybody to make
the move to review and for those involved to come in and say yeah, it's working,
not working, those who are against it say hey, here's my proof now it's not
working, and those who are doing it says here's my proof it is working. Now we
got the compilation. We do this with many of our conditional permits right, we
set timeframes for when they need to be reviewed or need or be sunset won't be
reviewed again, I mean won't be renewed. So I, I prefer the word sunset, Chair,
and, you know, if you wanna go three-year, five-year, I, I have no specific
timeframe, but I agree with Ms. Flammer, let's give ourselves some times to
really see what's happening. Two years is too short, you know, and not, not only
the fact that it takes that long, first year you get the new guys in, second year they
renew it and you want to review the renewals already, you may not even know
what the problems exist.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So I say three to five years. I'm. I'm open to
numbers, but I would like to see where a sunset would demand or would then
trigger a guarantee review by a future Council, which some of us may not be on at
that point in time. Thank you.
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. I agree with
Ms. Flammer, I think three years for a review period is good. Sunset, well, I. I
have my own comments regarding sunset when we take away something and, and
you start brand new, almost brand newCHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --it's gonna take another six, seven months,
probably a year?
CHAIR COUCH: Well, the, the intent on this would be for, for a Council to say oh, it's
gonna sunset in two years, we gotta take a look at it and if we like it, take away
the sunset date. Essentially that's how that works.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I would rather have a three year review period
rather than a sunset.
CHAIR COUCH: And Members, for those of you who have been here longer than some
of us, or Corp. Counsel, you know, if we say something about reviewing, is that,
you know, say the city and Council shall review is that against the Charter so that
one Council telling another Council what to do?
MR. HOPPER: Mr. Chair, I've never seen something like that, I'm sure it's happened,
but I, I've just not personally dealt with something like that. Offhand I wouldn't
see anything illegal. I, I don't think it's requiring, for example, an appropriation
of, of money necessarily. It's, it's, you know, something that you could, could
look at, but I could research that a bit more. In the end though, I'm not sure what
exactly the consequences would be if no such review would happen. There with a
sunset date or with something, some other event happening, the law would be
essentially repealed if nothing happens in that time. If Council just does not act,
I'm not sure exactly what the remedy would be to force the Council to act in a
case like that. I'm just uncertain exactly what would happen. The Council, of
course, would also, always retain the right to look at amending any of its
ordinances, and could simply in two years or, or, or whenever, someone, a
Council member, or the planning director could draft a bill to amend or simply to
have this as a agenda item to consider amendments and then send, send something
on to the planning commissions and start from there. So that's about what my
comments on, on that situation.
CHAIR COUCH: Well that, that brings up another question is if we were to have
something like a sunset or a review, would that have to first go to the planning
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commissions, or is this something that we can just make a change to without
having to go through the—
MR. HOPPER: Well-CHAIR COUCH: --whole process?
MR. HOPPER: --well, the sunset, itself, if there's a re-review of the ordinance—
CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
MR. HOPPER: --I think that would have to go through the planning commission again,
because it would be an amendment to a land use ordinance specifically, at the
very least, you'd have to amend to take out that sunset provision. So, yes,
something like that would have to go to all three planning commissions as any
amendment to a land use ordinance would. Putting it in this bill right now, I don't
believe that, that would necessarily have to go through the Council, but in, or
through the commissions, but in, in two years from now, if there's a sunset
provision and the Council wanted to take it up, take up that ordinance to extend
the sunset or take that out, that action would have to go through planning
commission definitely, because it would be an amendment to an existing land use
ordinance.
CHAIR COUCH: That sure sounds like five years is gonna be the number then just, just
because of the issues there. And the other question I would... oh, Ms. Baisa?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. It appears that this fear that, you
know, people will be put out of business because of a sunset, we could mitigate
that if we were to put in the language that, you know, will, it'll sunset maybe in
five years, but at that time while that sunset review is, while that review is
happening, that people that have permits could continue to operate until we
decide, but it could also be the review. You know, the reason why I have, I'd like
some strong language is Councils change, people change, chairs change, and
although you can say we're gonna look at this in two years, three years, four
years, there's new fat, new people and new chairs and they may not look at it.
And then we're told well, you said you were gonna look at it and you didn't. And
I don't think that that's where we want to go again. I do not want to hurt anybody
that has a permit that is operating and doing okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So, Members, if we can come up with the language at a break,
essentially, it's what I'm hearing is that we would like a trigger at maybe three
years to say Council shall review and five years shall sunset to all new
applications.
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Uh-huh, yes, yes.
CHAIR COUCH: Does that make sense?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I have a bit of a concern with the sunset after hearing
that once you put sunset language in, it then has, it triggers whatever we want to
do with it going back to the three planning commissions. That . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR COUCH: If we want to take the language back out?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right, it just seems like unnecessary work. I think if
there are enough problems, there's gonna be a review because the same people
that are here, they're the same people that have—
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --been putting in two or three years of work already are
not gonna go away, they'll be here with the same concerns if they come to the
surface again. So...
CHAIR COUCH: So what's your suggestion? Do youCOUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'm okay with the review.
CHAIR COUCH: --shall review in three years?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I see no reason to trigger this going back to the planning
commissions. You know, the same people that have gotten it this far, we're
gonna put them back through that same process again? It just doesn't seem, seem
right to me.
CHAIR COUCH: I guess I have a question for Corp. Counsel. Can we put in something
that says shall, Council shall review in three years and if they don't in five years,
it will sunset. That way it mitigates having to go back to the planning
commissions if...
MR. HOPPER: Mr. Chair, I'm looking for the planning commission language, just to be
clear that it's not necessarily a matter of what the provision is, it's just that if the
Council ever has to amend a land use ordinance that's already passed, the
planning commissions are required by Charter to, to review that, whatever the
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amendment would be. So I mean if, if, any type of amendment would need to go
through the planning commissions is, is my point, and I'm not sure what, what the
kind of different distinctions are that are being drawn, but, but that's the basic rule
that we're looking at.
CHAIR COUCH: Well my question was that if we write the language such that if there's
no review, it sunsets, but if there's a review, there's no sunset and it goes away.
MR. HOPPER: Yes, Mr. Chair, I'd have to see language like that. I'm—
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: --having a difficult time understanding.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Any other comments from the Members? Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. And I agree with my colleague here
on my right that a review period is, you know, simple enough. And, and, you
know, what was discussed earlier if there's any problems, amendments can be
made to the ordinance. And, you know, people out here, you know, will provide,
provide us with some I, I guess, information if anything is amiss in regards to the
ordinance.
CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: They'll be, you know, they'll put us on our toes
in regards to what we pass here as far as STRs, so I'm okay with reviewing
period.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just so that I'm perfectly clear, Mr. Hopper, if that
I may, Mr., I'm hearing two. two different versions of what we wanna try to
accomplish. I think everybody wants a certain review period, something that is
guaranteed, for lack of a better word, guaranteed that we gonna do it. You said if
we just put in review and we get busy or whoever the Council in the future are
busy, Chair change, I know Ms. Baisa said, and it's not done, then there is no
recourse? I'm not saying anybody came complain, just say the thing just came
three years from now, nobody came in, nobody said nothing, we were suppose to
review but we didn't 'cause we were busy I don't know with something else. I'm
asking you, is there anything that would trigger a problem or would trigger any
kind of change, because we were supposed to review it but we never did. So it
comes three years from now, what happens?
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MR. HOPPER: Mr. Chair, again, I've not seen that situation happen before and I'm not
certain of if there would be any consequences.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: If, if you put in a provision that says the Council shall review in a certain
period, yes, I. I would advise that the Council do that review within that period to
meet that, to meet that criteria. But what the remedy would be or what the result
would be, I have never seen that and, and, and I would not be able to advise you
exactly what would happen in that case. There's a sunset date where it's stated
that this law shall essentially be repealed by a certain date and left that in there
and never reviewed, then the law would be repealed by that certain date, that
would be clear. Or if you said shall review and put in a, a, a consequence or
something that would happen, such as the law being repealed or all permitting be
suspended or, or something like that, then there would be a clear consequence of
the Council not doing that review. Again, I, I would just want to look at this more
often, because in the time I've been here, I, I don't recall reviewing or dealing
with a situation where that's, that's come up and maybe there has been one, I just
don't know that offhand.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well the only ones that I can recall is some of the
ordinances that we needed to review or it would've sunset like the, the two
percent, that had to be reviewed right, and that was reviewed and extended. So
there was something that if wasn't reviewed, it would be repealed. Okay, so my
colleagues to my left are saying not necessary because of going back to planning
commission and all that. Again, I just want to see where if this is to be reviewed,
that there is some kind of consequence one way or the other, other. Yeah, you
know, and the only, the only thing I know of is sunset, and I, and even when you
just gave me options, it almost sounds like sunset, you know, that if you didn't,
you lose your permitting or, you know, so I mean it's almost that way. So I want
to beat a dead horse because I think we've gotten to a point where we all know
what we want, now is finding out the way to make sure that something is done.
And, Mr. Chair, I think it is possible, no, in fact, I know it's possible, that we tell
a future Council, 'cause it's every two years, so our future Council would be the
one to review this, that this is what we want, because it's important for the public
and everyone around of us, around us, to understand the ramifications and the
consequences that have occurred. So I, I don't think there's gonna be an
objection, but some kind of language that guarantees, and I guess that's the word
I'm looking for, guarantees some review in three years, five years. And if sunsets
the only option, then make sure it happens then I'll fight for it. if there's another
option that guarantees it, and I'm using the word guarantee, then I'm all for it, but
it has to be a part of the language. And that's all I'm looking for, Mr. Hopper, is
something that will say this will and then will be reviewed in future years. That's
it, thank you.
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CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Hopper, if we, if the Council, if we put the language in there and
Council reviews it and has changes to make then it still has to go to planning
commission, is that correct?
MR. HOPPER: Yes, Mr. Chair. Any amendments to a land use ordinance in place has to
go the planning commission.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, after hearing...oh, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman, would you know what we had
included in the workforce housing ordinance if was sunset or review? I think it
it's what, was review and when you look at the affordable housing fund, I think
it's a sunset.
CHAIR COUCH: Right, but either one of those don't, aren't land use and therefore,
don't trigger planning commission review and that'sCOUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Uh-huh.
CHAIR COUCH: --our concern. But yeah, that, you have a good point, we can look that
up at the, at the break as well. But Mr. Hopper said something that might be a
good compromise and that is that we, something about reviewing, shall review
after the third year and after, if there's no review by the fifth year, permitting,
permits shall be suspended, which essentially, is a sunset, but if the review
happens and we don't have to have the permit suspended, new permits, issuance
of new permits is suspended. So that way we won't have to, if we like the bill
and, and everything is good, then we don't have to go to planning commission to
remove the sunset date. Does that seem like a good compromise? Yes, no?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, I guess-CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --the bottom line really is if we trigger any
changes, and I think that's what Mr. Hopper is saying, if any changes, any
amendments are made, it goes back to the planning commission.
CHAIR COUCH: Which is most likely what's gonna happen.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, exactly right so it...
CHAIR COUCH: One way or the other it's gonna-
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: --go the planning commission.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah and that's what I think is the end result and
no changes, obviously, hey we're all, we're all good. So unless Mr. Spence has
some other alternatives, maybe let's see what Mr. Spence—
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --has to say.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: Perhaps the language just should be to direct the Planning Department to
conduct a review of how the ordinance is working, make recommendations, and
make recommendations to the County Council. It's still involving the planning
commission anytime we and what, what Mr. Hopper is saying, we're gonna
involve, we're gonna involve the planning commissions in that. But I think that's
ultimately what we're after anyway. In a three-year review, if, if we initiate some
kind of review, we're saying okay, what's working, what's not? We, we want to
improve this ordinance and recommend changes to the Council that just by the
way we do it, it's gonna go to the planning commission, but that's what we're
after, we're looking at, at tuning this thing once we, we have three years into it
and we have some experience, you know, on how it works.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Again, Mr. Chair, I, I, I'm, I'm not opposed to
anything except where there is a guaranteed review and, and a real good look at
from our side, too, from the Council side. You know, you could, and again, you
know, you're not going be the planning director forever. I mean there's changes,
that's, that's the biggest challenge we have, we change. Yeah, thank God, maybe
not. Well, come on now, you're trying to take words out of context, okay, come
on, please, you know what I'm trying to say. The Chair is saying things change
and, and that's what we're trying to say is this gets lost when changes occur and
then people forget about it. And then I, I, I don't know, you know, I don't know
what kind problems exist in the future, but that's something that when they come
up, that's the only time we seem to scramble to get it. I'm trying to be more
proactive and I agree streamlining the system and not have to go back to every
Tom, Dick, and Harry to do review isCHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --also important, but no matter what you said, no
matter which way we did it, the planning commission seemed to get involved at a
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certain point. And so if that's the case and it's there, then I, I still want something
that guarantees it done. Whatever the language is, sunset, non-sunset, review,
mandate, I don't know, but something that will make sure that this is reviewed.
Like many others, which we should have, should've done, but we haven't, but
we're getting better at it now, because we see if we review it, then we have a
better opportunity to make corrections and be proactive and not to wait till it gets
really out of hand and then say oh, we gotta do something now. Thank you,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I like the Director's suggestion
because it, it means that the initial review is gonna be done by the department
that's having to deal with enforcing and implementing this law anyway. They go
to the planning commission, then the final product comes to us, that makes sense.
So I, I would support that kind of language if you'd like to have them do that
during the recess.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Members, Mr. Mateo, then Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman And, and I, I agree, I,
I think the Director's proposed language is to me, a lot more beneficial. I'm not
too crazy about a sunset date. I, I think just the idea of a review done by the
Department and then reported to the Council I think makes a lot of sense. For us
to add a sunset date on it, it just adds insult to injury. We're here to establish a, a,
a law so that our illegals can become legal, period, that's what it's all about. Up
until now, there is no law to help the, the short-term rentals, and this is the whole
purpose and the intent. If that goes away, they going operate anyhow, they're
doing it now illegally so let's just face it. We're gonna deal with a review period
or a review opportunity. I think that's, that should be the gist of it all, so we can
be updated as to whether or not the ordinance is actually working. And if it's not
working, what do we need to do to make it work? And I think that kind of gets us
out of should we look at a sunset and if the sunset occurs, we're screwed—
CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --because you're gonna start all over again—
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --and that's not our purpose and intent. So I can, I can
really support, you know, a review period as recommended by the Director, but a
sunset, I don't think so.
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CHAIR COUCH: And then we can hold the, their budget over their head if itCOUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Absolutely.
CHAIR COUCH: --comes for review. Okay, Ms. Baisa?
MR. SPENCE: You wanted, you wanted a guarantee.
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Baisa?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I don't know about guarantees, but I like Mr. Spence's
suggestion. We'll put the onus on the Planning Department to do the review and
to provide, you know, the changes and work with the planning commission and
whatever. The reason why I'm very interested in this is because I was, you know,
I felt bad to have people come and remind us in testimony that we had promised
and guess who it was that promised, it's the lady that's speaking, that we would
review this thing in a couple of years. And because of changes, it didn't happen,
and I don't want that to happen again. If we promise we're gonna do something
then by God we ought to do it.
CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So I can certainly live with the idea of the Planning Department
taking that responsibility. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any further comment on that? The Chair just would
like to say I guess, instruct the Department for the language to be after three years
within five, that there shall be a review. Does that work for Members?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So, Mr. Hopper, any comments about that?
MR. HOPPER: I'm not sure, Mr. Chair, if you would want to have the Council require
that the Planning Director forward amendments to the commission by a certain
date, if that would be the date that you would want to see that it be received by the
commission. The Charter does have a, a review period. It basically says one of
the duties of a, the appropriate planning commission is to review other proposed
land use ordinances and amendments thereto prepared by the Director or the
Council and after public hearings, transmit such ordinances with its findings and
recommendations there on to the Council for consideration and action no later
than 120 days after the final public hearing. So maybe the Council could require
the Planning Director to have his or her recommendations to the planning
commission by a certain, by a certain date or within three years from the date of
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the, the effective date of this ordinance or, or something along those line, perhaps
as a suggestion.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Well, we'd like to do the review from three, after three years so
we would have to, we'll give you a year to do the review? Does that suffice? So
within four years of the completion or the passage of this ordinance, a review
shall be transmitted to the planning commission. Any objections to that?
Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah, I, yeah, I can count. You know, I just, I think,
you know, four or five years, I think it's too long. I think this has been an issue
that has caused controversy on both sides, and because there's controversy on
both sides and because it directly impacts our communities, I, I think waiting that
long, you know, could be problem some. To me, three years I think is an
adequate amount of time and, you know, as I said earlier, I would gladly support
three years, but I can count. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, any comments?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, you know, this whole thing is just very
disturbing to me anyways to begin with, but I concur with Chair Mateo, I want to
be here by his side supporting him on that. But, you know, I want to thank
Mr. Spence for bringing up the point, have the Planning Department review it,
goes to planning commission, and for me, the planning commission is very
integral to the decisions that we make here because it's grounds on face to face
with the people and the particular communities. I have, you know, been to, to
these meetings and I tell you that's where my voice is really heard, I felt. And
from there, you know, information's been compiled and then it came here to this
body for the bigger, broader decision. So to me, planning commissions do an
awesome job and they, they really get the pulse of those particular communities
it's important. So sorry it's an arduous long process, but it's part of what this is.
And so I thank you, Mr. Spence, for that suggestion, it makes me feel a little
better about this whole thing. And yeah, I want some kind of guarantee and I
think the earlier the better. We just don't know 'cause unattended consequences
can occur and, you know, how, how we gonna fix that, how we gonna change it,
how we gonna be held accountable. So I think three years is good and the process
is the process. You know, if people want it bad enough, they're gonna sit through
it and do it. So that's how I look at this whole thing.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. White?
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. My sense is that Ms. Flammer would
probably be able to do this on the back of a cocktail napkin after the first three
years. So I'm, I'm okay adjusting it to three.
CHAIR COUCH: Three, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: She, she can do it in her sleep at this point.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Alright. It seems that I can count too that, that three sounds
good. Alright, so we'll do it for three years. Thank you, Members. Okay then
now, we went to the "shall" versus "may" and Ms. Baisa had a question for the
Department. Go ahead, Ms. Baisa, repeat your question.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: The question about the "shalls" and the "mays" in the
enforcement section. Is there a reason why the Planning Department is
recommending "mays" instead of "shall"? I'm sure there's a good reason.
CHAIR COUCH: And that would be, I believe the testifier said 19.65.080(C)(1) and (2).
Members, while they're discussing that, I know from my time in the Department,
is the intent is to get compliance first. So if there's a violation, that's why there's
the "may" is to get compliance. If there is no compliance, then they generally do,
but maybe Mr. Spence can elaborate on that.
MR. SPENCE: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chairman. I, I agree with the Chair's comments that
we do look for compliance first and we're, we're just, if we, if we want to change
"may" to "shall", we could do that. An enforcement action doesn't mean, it
means we, we'll do an investigation if we receive a complaint. That may
result...as a result of the investigation, we may proceed to a notice of warning and
then a notice of violation, the, but that's all part of the enforcement action. I think
we've heard testimony from a number of people that let's say a lot of times wants
something as advertised on the net. You have these dead sites that you really
have no control of what's up there or what's not. You know, and, and it's very,
and because there's really nobody at the helm of those sites, it's difficult to take
something off. And, and there may be no short-term rental taking place at all
anymore, you know, they may have shut down, but changing that site is very
difficult. The things that we would be looking at, in particular, would be sites
where you could go click on a date and reserve it and give 'em a credit card
number and, and all those kinds of things, much more of a live type of site. I
think either could work, "shall" or "may". One way or another, when we receive
a complaint, we are going to initiate some kind enforcement.
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, so essentially, 19.65.080(C)(2), enforcement action
including fines, now says may commence and you're okay with shall commence,
Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: We could do that. There's also number C, advertising for short-term
without a valid permit number is prohibited and—
MS. FLAMMER: May.
MR. SPENCE: --may result in enforcement action. And then there's, as the Chair's
pointing out, enforcement actions including fines, may commence. Those are the
only two "mays" that I see, but—
CHAIR COUCH: And those are, you're okay with shall and no?
MR. SPENCE: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, any objections to that?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
MR. HOPPER: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yep, Mr.-MR. HOPPER: Just to point out, I think in 19.530.030 currently, the, the language
"may" is used just for consistency sake, and if, if "shall" was used, that would
take away any, any discretion to consider, any facts like, you, you know, for
example, the Director doesn't think the operation is actually taking place or, or
any other factors that could be considered in whether or not a violation would be
taking place or should be sustained. So I'm not sure if we've had sections in the
Code that where there is a mandatory issuance of a notice of violation for a type
of civil violation. So just to point out that, that the "mays" are consistent with the
current Maui County Code as far as 19.530 is, is concerned. So it, it would be
certainly new for the Director to have a mandatory fine issuance mandate here.
CHAIR COUCH: And, and, Members, my biggest concern is the, there's a lot of, there
are a lot of scams going on, on the Internet. I have a, a former client that had a
valid long, a short-term rental and found out that it was advertised on craigslist
without her knowledge and people were sending money to somebody else and
showing up for a reservation. So that's happening a lot, and that kind of
advertisement, are the, are the people gonna be responsible for that? So that's I
think what the difference between the "may" and the "shall" is there. I mean,
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that's a, unfortunately a reality of the situation these days. Mr. Victorino, then
Mr. White, did you have your hand? Okay, and then Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, thank you for that clarification, and, you
know, that story, because I think that's important for us to understand when we
put "shall" and "may", the consequences that occur. I know we want this to be, as
I said earlier, a guarantee, enforceable. And that's what the testifiers are saying
that for such a long time, there was no enforceability, we put all kinds of rules and
regs and nothing was done and when if we even had any, yeah. So I'm all for
that, Mr. Spence, and I thank you, and I also thank you for the other wording that
you used, because again, at least I know now, no matter what future Council is
here, that these things are going to be reviewed and that's a key. Okay. Sunset is
not the only answer, but just one of those guarantees that if you don't, something
will happen. So guess what, something happens, people then get on the duff and
make sure it's done. So, thank you, and I thank you for that story, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: And Ms. Baisa?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I'd like to thank the Director for the explanation. I think it's
really important when we have testimony that says, you know, take, take a look at
this because it looks kind of wishy washy that we understand why the "may" was
put in there, and the "may" actually is to provide flexibility to the Department
because not every complaint or every situation turns out to be valid. The County
actually has to prove that whatever is being alleged is actually happening and this
gives them the flexibility.
MR. SPENCE: Mr Chairman-CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MR. SPENCE: --I mean, again I would just like to comment that, that if we receive a
complaint, we, we will be looking at it. We will investigate if something going on
or not. So whether it's "may" or "shall", "may" is probably better after
Corporation Counsel's comments, "may" is probably better to be consistent so it
doesn't cause any confusion, but, you know, when we receive an RFS, we're,
we're gonna look and see is something going on or not.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: So...Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: You had a follow-up to that?

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

February 13, 2012

VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: I don't think so.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. Also from testimony on Page 25,
19.65.080(C)(1) was singled out too, that sentence about permit holder shall be
notified without a valid permit number. So if you're a permit holder you would
thereby have a permit number. So the meaning of that sentence, is it in regards to
what you, Chair, had mentioned that people are putting other—
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --people's advertisement—
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --on craigslist and that they're not really the permit
holder—
CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --is that what this is—
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --in regards to?
CHAIR COUCH: Those other provisions in here, I know the testifier thought about
people who were not, who were advertising, who did not have and that's, (a),
handles that who, who did not have a valid permit at all and (a) handles that
situation. Ms. Flammer?
MS. FLAMMER: I think we do need to change the language, it was in a different section
and it got moved and I think that language just didn't get updated, but if you'reCOUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MS. FLAMMER: --alright to, to direct our Council Staff to...
CHAIR COUCH: To change it to, to change it to what?
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MS. FLAMMER: Probably the property, the owner, property owner.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, so say, say the property owner shall be notified that all advertising
without a valid permit number shall be terminated?
MS. FLAMMER: Correct.
CHAIR COUCH: No, I think it would be the permit holder.
MS. FLAMMER: No, no this isn't the case, the section applies to people that are not
permit holders.
CHAIR COUCH: I am saying that I believe (a) handles the people who are not valid
permit holders.
MR. HOPPER: I think the, the advertising could apply to a permit holder in case they
mislist their permit number or—
CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
MR. HOPPER: --but I think it would also apply to somebody advertising without a
permit number. So you could have a variety of options perhaps the permit holder,
property owner, advertiser, or person posting such an advertisement, something
like that, or alleged violator is with, you know, what we've had in other, other
administrative rules.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, I like that alleged violator.
MR. HOPPER: Something like that so I mean there's a variety of options. I think you'd
want to have it maybe broad. Technically a permit holder could misstate their
permit number, but I don't think that's the main concern of the, of the body.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, Staff put up a suggestion for the language, says the person
advertising the property shall be notified that a, advertising...
MS. FLAMMER: My only concern would be if the property owner shielded themselves
through another person doing the advertising. I, I would prefer to have the
enforcement be tied to the property.
CHAIR COUCH: So the alleged violator, would that cover? That's what he, that's what
the lawyer said.
MS. FLAMMER: I think we can, we understand what that is and we can work with that.

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

February 13, 2012

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Innocent until proven guilty, brah, yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: That's, that's the alleged portion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Building or person?
CHAIR COUCH: Alleged violator...that's what the Corp. Counsel suggested.
Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE;: Thank you, Chair I'm not sure that, that fixes the
shielding that Ms. Flammer mentioned, because if you're the, if you're the
webmaster for somebody and not the property owner, then, you know, the
property owner is still the person responsible in my mind.
MR. HOPPER: Mr. Chair, you could call out a variety of, of persons. You could say the,
the advertiser/alleged violator/property owner shall be notified, you know, and
require multiple people to be notified this is not a, this is a zoning violation. It's
something that you could, could have and, you know, could perhaps allow less
wiggle room from somebody saying hey, I'm not the whatever doing the
advertising or I'm somehow not connected with the ad. So...
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, Now this is, this is regarding a property owner that
would not have a permit that we're trying to catch those guys as well, as well as
the people with permit, but we're also trying to pull in those that are advertising
without a permit at all so that's why we're trying to fix that. Yes, Ms. Flammer 2
MS. FLAMMER: We actually have a separate section that deals with permit holders and
advertising-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. FLAMMER: --that, that does require that they put their permit number on it. Let
me see if it's still in here...reading that.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, it...had been...
MS. FLAMMER: It was 040, it's 040.
CHAIR COUCH: Correct. We're, we're talking about the consequences—
MS. FLAMMER: Yeah—
CHAIR COUCH: --if they don't
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MS. FLAMMER: --but the (a) already applies to it. So this section specifically applies
to nonpermit holders, because we've already covered permit holders in another
section. We wouldn't need to use permit holder here. We could use alleged
violator-CHAIR COUCH: Alleged violator.
MS. FLAMMER: --property owner, we'd notify both. Then it would probably go to a,
the website operator as well as the owner. Then the owner could become aware
of this.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, yeah, you can get more people in with the alleged violator.
MS. FLAMMER: Correct, coming into compliance, it may take a couple of people to do
that.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Members, alleged violator, does that sound okay?
MS. FLAMMER: And property owner didn't do both, notice to both.
CHAIR COUCH All of the same.
MS. FLAMMER: No, no, no, no, we get times where advertisements get picked up by
third parties, and you need to notify both. Right now, it's, it's, the onus gets put
on the property owner—
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MS. FLAMMER: --and they need to then work with that.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Alleged violator and property owner. Okay. Members,
objections?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It's basically the advertiser, the person is the...
CHAIR COUCH: And the property owner just in caseCOUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: They're different.
CHAIR COUCH: --they're different.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Fun.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That covers it.
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So, we'll, we'll throw that in there then. Alright, does that help
with the "shall" and the "may"? We decided to stick with the "may" only because
of the, those issues. Now we're down to the executive session portion unless
anybody has any other comments that they'd like to make on—Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Just one, one question for the
Department. In Mr. Rayner's testimony, he mentioned that the, the Hana
Business, Hana Business Council believes it's important that the enabling process
should be made as cheap and simple as possible. And so my question is, if the
applicant isn't familiar with the process, is this, is this seen by you all as a process
that the lay person would be able to walk through, or are they gonna have to hire
one of the Chris Harts or Munekiyo and Hiraga in order to do that and if so,
what's that likely to cost them?
MS. FLAMMER: With, with the bed and breakfast permit, we designed an application
that your average property owner can fill out. It is long because of that, but if you
go through it step by step, you'd, we don't see many that come in from
consultants. We would like to design this application to be the same way. We
also understand there that these are people that do not live on island so they may
be more likely to hire a consultant, but at least for that consultant, it will be laid
out very straightforward. There won't be any guessing like there are with other
permits where there's just not real clear language, but our form is very detailed,
and it does walk 'em through step by step even to the point of how to do your 500
foot list. We have a whole page of instructions on how to pull that up on the web
and do that. So that's our intent just to do it that way again.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Thanks. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Members, any further comments on that? Alright,
Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: You had a, is this R, item R on that separate sheet
that was handed to all of us, that's just the addition by yourself to...
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, right, Item R, this little one? That was something that wasn't, we
agreed on last meeting it wasn't included in this final draft here. So that's the
language it's gonna go in, they have, what we agreed upon at the, they have the
language. Do you have a question with that?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I was, if this was something new—
CHAIR COUCH: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --but I believe, yeah, we did speak about this.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, we talked about that. Okay, at this point, we've gone through
everything that we want to go through that we can in open session. Now there's a
section that we need to talk about that Corp. Counsel requested that we talk about
in executive session, so the Chair will entertain a motion to convene an executive
meeting for the Committee Item PC-4, pursuant to subsection 92-5(a)(4) of the
Hawaii Revised Statutes to consult with legal council on questions and issues
pertaining to the powers, duties, privileges, immunities, and liabilities of the
County, the Council, and the Committee.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Ms. Baisa, seconded by Mr. Victorino to go into
executive session. Any comments? All those in favor, please say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR COUCH: Opposed?

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE; RECESS open meeting and CONVENE
executive meeting.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, this, we'll be going into executive session. I'm going to recess
to, for about three minutes to reset and allow the room to be cleared.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Can we have a regular recess, Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Alright, let's go for...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Three twenty.
CHAIR COUCH: Three twenty. . . .(gavel). . .

RECESS:

3:09 p.m.

RECONVENE:

4:08 p.m.

CHAIR COUCH: . . .(gavel). . . The regular session of the Planning Committee of
February 13, 2012 will come back order. We just came out of the executive
session. Thank you, Mr. Hopper, for your comments. Members, any comments
on your part before we move on?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, what is, what are the recommendations?
CHAIR COUCH: As far as this section, from what I heard, it looks like we have one of
two ways to go. And one of 'em is to just delete the whole section and move on
from there, or put in there, leave, leave the section in and put in there something
that says creates no vested rights and allow for a waiver, and that, that wouldn't
be in the, in the law, but allow for waiver to be signed from the Planning
Department pointing back to the law that says this creates no vested rights. So I,
that would be my preference. Is that, in a nutshell, is that what you're talking
about, Mr. Hopper?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: What section are we on?
MR. HOPPER: Alright, thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Section 19.65.060(F).
MR. HOPPER: I think, Mr. Chair, I could work on language to that effect if the body
instructed us. I don't have that offhand, but it's something I could work on with
my office.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair. You know, Chair, I, I'd be all for that. I, I,
I know how hard you wanna get this completed, but I also know that we don't
want to send something out that's incomplete and, you know, there are some
Committee Members that do not want to do Committee work-
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CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --on the floor.
CHAIR COUCH: Understood.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, so I, I would like that, corrections being
done and I know what she like here we go again, another meeting to wait for that,
but I would not want to just step forward and put us in Pandora's Box and then try
to figure out from there. So unless Mr. Hopper has the language there, I prefer
waiting to, to finalize 'cause that's an integral part, that is a big—
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: -- part of this whole, I mean that is, the, the biggest
part of this language we've been discussing all day today so that's my take on it,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Hopper, is there language... is it, you think there's specific
language that needs to be in there. We can't just say provided that nothing in this
section creates any vested rights to operate a short-term rentals.
MR. HOPPER: Mr. Chair, could perhaps be made clear that the permit can be revocable,
and creates no vested rights, and that upon expiration, there is no right to continue
operating and all operations must cease immediately. But again, I, I just don't
want to commit right now to any specific set of language without discussing it
with—
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: --my superiors.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. My question is whether we can
simply say that the Department and Corp. Counsel can put that language in
whatever the waiver or a part of the application process as opposed to having to
identify it all in here.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, good question. Mr. Hopper, if that language is putting in some
form of waiver or application for the process, would that satisfy your concerns?
MR. HOPPER: Mr Chair, I would advise having that being placed in the law itself.
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CHAIR COUCH: As well?
MR. HOPPER: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Okay. Understood. Members, any other questions of
Mr. Hopper or the Department? Mr. Mateo, Chair Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. It's not a question, but
since our Corporation Counsel needs to have this discussion with, I guess,
Mr. Wong, in the Department—
CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --I think I would be a lot more comfortable waiting until
they actually draft the—
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --specific language so we can take a look at it.
CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --but until then, I would be hesitant in moving.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Then on this provisional permit issue, we would like to have language
from the Department of Corporation Counsel talking about the permit being, the
temporary permit being revocable, creates no vested interest rights upon
expiration, everything that you're concerned about, Mr. Hopper. And also in the
application process, we're gonna look, have them sign a waiver saying the same
thing Members, we will come back to that at our next meeting, but before we get
done with this meeting, is there anything else in this whole section, this whole
bill, that you have questions on or concerns about-COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: --that you want to change? It's only Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You really want to open up Pandora's Box.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Really, you want to go there?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no, Chair, I'll, I'll say at this point, I, I think
this Committee, and yourself, and the Staff, and the Planning Department have
done a very good job along with the contributions. Problem comes up, the public
comes next time and brings up another point that we haven't thought about, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Understood.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And so I'd like to promise you that I won't
change my mind, but I can't. And so I'll say the way it stands at this point in
time, I'm pretty good at it, I'm pretty comfortable I should say. However, I think
all of us reserve the right if—
CHAIR COUCH: Of course.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --something major was to be brought up then we
have to look at it at—
CHAIR COUCH: Of course.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --the point.
CHAIR COUCH: But at this point, aside from that everybody'sCOUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I rest.
CHAIR COUCH: --comfortable with what's there.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: Alright. What we'll do is we'll defer one more meeting, which is fine,
let's understand we want to get it right the first time, get the language from
Mr. Hopper. If you have any other concerns, please bring 'em up and be ready.
So with that, with that I want to thank again, Staff, Mr. Hopper, the resource folks
who have been here all this time, and the folks in the gallery who have been here
all this time, and Members for hanging in there. So one more, let's, let's see if we
can do it in one more. With that, this meeting is adjourned. . . . (gavel).. .
ACTION: DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.
ADJOURN: 4:14 p.m.
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